
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
May 12, 2017 

 
Via Hand Delivery 
 
South Orange County Wastewater Authority (“SOCWA”) 
Attention: Betty Burnett, Treasurer 
34156 Del Obispo Street 
Dana Point, CA 92629 
 
Re: MNWD Payment Under Protest 
 
Ms. Burnett: 
 
This letter and the attached check are being sent to you in your capacity as Treasurer for 
SOCWA, pursuant to Section 4.11 of the SOCWA Joint Exercise of Powers Agreement. Moulton 
Niguel Water District (“MNWD”) is submitting payment in the amount of $755,870 to document 
and solidify our collective commitment to resolving MNWD’s proposed divestment from the 
Project Committee 15 (“PC 15”) Agreement for the Coastal Treatment Plant (“CTP”), as 
discussed at the Laguna Niguel Council meeting on April 18, 2017. Per the Joint Powers 
Authority agreement Section 8.2, we maintain that MNWD is not obligated to remit these funds 
because MNWD did not approve the FY16-17 PC 15 capital budget. However, we are 
submitting payment in this amount as a demonstration of good faith, and without making any 
admission or waiver, with the understanding that the Participating Agencies of PC 15 will reach 
a divestment arrangement based on open, agendized discussions in a reasonable timeframe. 
 
As stated publicly at several council meetings, PC 15 Chair Mike Dunbar and MNWD 
representatives agreed that a release of MNWD from PC 15 and the Coastal Treatment Plant is 
appropriate and timely. This payment is to acknowledge the collective intention to divest MNWD 
from the PC 15 Agreement since its ratepayers receive no benefit from the CTP, and that the 
$755,870 would be factored into the negotiated divestment. The payment amount reflects the 
invoices covering July 1, 2016 to June 30, 2017. We hereby request a detailed accounting of 
the use of these funds. We have yet to receive the breakdown of on-going capital contracts that 
have been approved by PC 15 for the CTP prior to June 30, 2016. We also request an 
accounting of expenditures from MNWD’s contributions to the CTP over the last three years. 
 
To ensure timely resolution, we request recurring PC 15 meetings, coordinated among the four 
agencies, so we can have an open discussion where interested stakeholders, including MNWD 
representatives, can attend. The proposal that MNWD provided to the PC 15 members on 
August 29, 2016 would seem to be a good point to begin these discussions. Our goal is to reach 
a resolution by the end of 2017.  
 
Based on our delivery of this check, and while this payment is made under protest, we are of the 
understanding that all current claims against MNWD will be withdrawn.  
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We hope that cooperative discussions will lead to a timely resolution, and believe that all 
matters associated with PC 15, near and long term, can be worked out. We look forward to 
working with our regional partners on this matter. Thank you. 
 

 
 

 
Joone K. Lopez 
General Manager 

 
Enclosure 

 Check No. 93543 

 PC 15 Correspondence – MNWD’s Letter of August 29, 2016 
 
cc:  

 SOCWA Member Agencies 

 Hon. Patricia Bates, 36th Senate District 

 Hon. Lisa Bartlett, County of Orange Board of Supervisors, 5th District 

 Hon. William Brough, 73d Assembly District 

 SOCWA Board of Directors 

 MNWD Board of Directors 

 David Doyle, City of Aliso Viejo 

 Bruce Channing, City of Laguna Hills 

 Rod Foster, City of Laguna Niguel 

 Dennis Wilberg, City of Mission Viejo 










